BONSAI SOCIETY OF PORTLAND

Board of Directors Meeting

Nov. 8, 2010

Don's Condo, 533 NE Holladay St., Portland, OR

Board Members: 



(P=present, NP=not present)

President: Don Howse  



P

President Nominee:  Eileen Knox 

NP

Past President:  Jan Hettick


P

First Vice-President: Rory Zabel 

P

First Vice-President Nominee::  Greg Brendan 
NP
Second Vice-President: Margie Kinoshita 
NP

Treasurer:  Robert Wofford 


P

Secretary: Karen VunKannon 


P

Committees:

Library: Barbara Devitt 



NP

Newsletter: Peter Pelofske 


P

Mentorship: Scott Tice 



NP

Oregon Shohin Kai: Arlene Sigourney 

NP



      Anne Spencer 

NP



      Jan Hettick 


P

Website: Chas Martin 



P 


  Eric Rutz 



NP

Heritage: Bob Laws 



NP

PNBCA: Jan Hettick 



P


 Joanne Raiton 



NP

Meeting called to order at 6:30pm.  Two sets of minutes were approved by Board: October 2010 Board Meeting and October 2010 General meeting.  The President then ratified the appointment of Karen VunKannon as “Acting Secretary” and Robert Wofford as “Acting Treasurer” for the remainder of the current term of office.

Committee Reports:

Library-Jan reported on several lost/overdue and damaged items.  The club agreed to purchase several magazines from her personal collection at $5 each to replace lost issues. One patron will be billed for a damaged book that the club will replace.  The club is willing to purchase a replacement of an autographed book by John Naka for which negotiations are in progress.  Jan submitted a magazine renewal to the Treasurer.  She reported that the library database is progressing.  The Secretary asked whether there were any indices for the magazines held by the club, a tool that would benefit members hoping to make better use of the library.  Additional knowledge is needed, and the Secretary offered to make an online search.

Mentorship-Scott Tice was absent.

Heritage-Auctions will most likely be held at the January general meeting per Rory Zabel).

Website-Chas Martin gave a demonstration of the proposed new website.  It offers numerous features not available on the current website, including 

· a calendar without distracting ads (for an $8 monthly fee), 

· an interactive discussion forum for members, 

· individualized login passwords that will enable members to access restricted areas of the site, 

· the ability to convert Powerpoint presentations to Flash graphics, 

· the option to enroll members  and accept payment of membership fees online, 

· audio and video enhancements to serve educational and marketing puproses,

· search functions both for the site and for the member resources area,

· the option for the Board of Directors to conduct chats on a restricted page of the site,

· a library index, meeting minutes, newsletters, and training articles,

· the option to give administrator privileges for individual pages of the site to designated BSOP members, 

· a contact page linked to the club secretary,

· the ability to expand the site in the future to include ads as well as additional links and resources.

Following the demonstration and discussion of expenses, the club agreed unanimously to Treasurer Wofford's motion (Secretary VunKannon's second) to accept Chas's proposal for the website.  The club extends a hearty thank you to Chas Martin and Eric Rutz for the hours of work they have donated in preparing the website.  They are invited to do a demonstration as an orientation for the club members at the January general meeting.  Chas will also write an article for the newsletter soliciting documents to be included in the Member Resources section.  He hopes to have the website up and running by the beginning of December.  Jan gave Chas some written observations as feedback.  The Board discussed the possible need to raise membership fees by $5 per month in order to cover increasing expenses related to the new website.  The decision was made to wait one year before considering the raise, because the attractiveness of the new website may actually increase membership enough to cover the cost without the dues increase.

Newsletter—The deadline is on or about the 10th of the month.

OSK-no report this month.

Upcoming Shows-Jan reported she will attend a meeting on Nov. 19 with officials from the Japanese Gardens to discuss changes they would like in our Spring Show schedule. The Spring Show is now scheduled for May 21st, 2011, which is a week after Mother’s Day, at the Japanese Garden.

PNBCA 2012 Convention-The 2012 PNBCA Committee is still working on selecting a venue for the convention.  Venue will be further discussed at a committee meeting on Nov.16.

Officer Reports:

Secretary: no report

Treasurer: See attachment.  Robert discussed changes he made to the format of the club's Balance Sheet.  The Board applauded his improvements.  A discussion was held about the outdated 2006 Quickbooks software being used by the club.  Robert offered to donate his own 2008 Quickbooks for club use. He recommended that the club remember to update the software again at the end of the next term of office. A discussion was held about the need for the current President and the new Acting Treasurer to complete new signature cards at the club's bank so that the Treasurer can write checks.  The President and the Treasurer are the two officers who are authorized to sign checks.  Robert also pointed out that a new signature card will be needed iat the end of January when the new President takes office.  Robert also agreed to work with the Financial Advisory Committee of the club to prepare a new budget.  The question was raised as to the existence of a signed Audit letter from the fall 2010 audit.  Robert will look for that letter in the files and send a copy to the secretary to be attached to the September 2010 minutes.

The Treasurer then discussed options for replacement of the club's credit card machine and credit service provider.  The old machine is obsolete.  Robert recommended and the club agreed that a 2-year lease would be better than the purchase of a new machine, because this equipment rapidly becomes outdated by the fast pace of technological changes in the industry.  The Board reviewed three possible service providers and the expenses for each, then agreed to accept the Treasurer's recommendation that the club use SAGE, as per Rory Zabel's motion and Karen VunKannon's second.  The club offers its thanks to Robert for the time and effort he expended researching and preparing his presentation.

Membership:  Margie was absent due to a death in the family.  The President had her Membership report, and will send a copy to the secretary for inclusion with the minutes. Membership is up for the year from 164 to 178, with 4 new members in the last month.  This is the time of year for membership renewals, and Jan will check with Margie to see if she needs assistance with that task given her family's bereavement. Don suggested the club send a potted plant to Margie's family to acknowledge her loss and the Board agreed.

1st VICE PRESIDENT/Programs: Rory Zabel reported that he has scheduled the following programs: 

· Marco Invernizzi Workshop on Nov. 28, at St. Philip Neri Church.

· Marco Invernizzi Demonstration on Nov. 29 at the general meeting at St. Philip Neri Church . The tree he styles will be auctioned at the Christmas Party. The general meeting has been rescheduled to enable Marco  to come). Rory will make a point to put a sign on the church door reminding members about the altered date.

· Walter Pall Workshop, arranged in conjunction with Randy Knight, on Dec.7 and possibly Dec. 8.

· Christmas Party at Oaks Park on Dec. 18th.

President: In future, board meetings will be held at 7 p.m., at Don's condo. The remaining Board meetings are:


Tuesday, December 7th,  


Tuesday, January 11th

Don Howse announced that general elections for officers will take place at the November general club meeting, and installation of the new Board will take place at the January, 2011, meeting.  Minutes will be taken on both occasions. The nominations are as follows:


President:
Eileen Knox


1st VP:

Greg Brenden


2nd VP:

Margie Kinoshita


Treasurer:
Robert Wofford


Secretary:
Karen VunKannon


Past Pres:
Don Howse

PAST PRESIDENT:  Jan offered to continue to assist Board members even after her term expires.  Many thanks to Jan from the new officers.  Jan raised the question of the location of old files, including minutes prior to 2007, and the accessbility of those files.  The Secretary asked whether the club had a laptop that could be used at meetings and whether the minutes could be stored electronically.  No conclusions were drawn, and the discussion remains open.

Meeting adjourned at approximately 9 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen VunKannon

 

 

 **The following page contains an excerpt from the minutes to be presented to the bank for signature card changes.
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Meeting called to order at 6:30pm.  Two sets of minutes were approved by Board: October 2010 Board Meeting and October 2010 General meeting.  The President then ratified the appointment of Karen VunKannon as “Acting Secretary” and Robert Wofford as “Acting Treasurer” for the remainder of the current term of office.

Treasurer: See attachment.  Robert discussed changes he made to the format of the club's Balance Sheet.  The Board applauded his improvements.  A discussion was held about the outdated 2006 Quickbooks software being used by the club.  Robert offered to donate his own 2008 Quickbooks for club use. He recommended that the club remember to update the software again at the end of the next term of office. A discussion was held about the need for the current President and the new Acting Treasurer to complete new signature cards at the club's bank so that the Treasurer can write checks.  The President and the Treasurer are the two officers who are authorized to sign checks.  Robert also pointed out that a new signature card will be needed iat the end of January when the new President takes office.  Robert also agreed to work with the Financial Advisory Committee of the club to prepare a new budget.  The question was raised as to the existence of a signed Audit letter from the fall 2010 audit.  Robert will look for that letter in the files and send a copy to the secretary to be attached to the September 2010 minutes.

President: In future, board meetings will be held at 7 p.m., at Don's condo. The remaining Board meetings are:


Tuesday, December 7th,  


Tuesday, January 11th

Don Howse announced that general elections for officers will take place at the November general club meeting, and installation of the new Board will take place at the January, 2011, meeting.  Minutes will be taken on both occasions. The nominations are as follows:


President:
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Greg Brenden
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Meeting adjourned at approximately 9 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Karen VunKannon

